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2 May 2014
Dear Secretary of State

REFERRAL TO SECRETARY OF STATE FOR HEALTH

Referral of the closure of the Boulevard Healthcare Centre under Regulation 23(9)(c) of the Local Authority (Public Health, Health and Wellbeing Boards and Health Scrutiny) Regulations 2013 
North Somerset Council
Thank you for forwarding copies of the referral letter and supporting documentation from Cllr Roz Willis, Chairman, North Somerset Council Health Overview and Scrutiny Panel (HOSP), and Cllrs Nigel Ashton and Alan McMurray, Leader and Chairman of the Council respectively. NHS England Bristol, North Somerset, Somerset and South Gloucestershire (BNSSSG) area team provided initial assessment information. A list of all the documents received is at Appendix One. 

The IRP has undertaken an initial assessment, in accordance with our agreed protocol for handling contested proposals for the reconfiguration of NHS services. In considering any proposal for a substantial development or variation to health services, the Local Authority (Public Health and Wellbeing Boards and Health Scrutiny) Regulations 2013 require NHS bodies and local authorities to fulfil certain requirements before a report to the Secretary of State for Health may be made. The IRP provides the advice below on the basis that the Department of Health is satisfied the referral meets the requirements of the regulations. 
The Panel considers each referral on its merits and concludes that this referral is not suitable for full review because further local action by the NHS with the HOSP can address the issues raised.
Background

In 2008, in line with national policy on equal access to primary care, North Somerset Primary Care Trust (PCT) commissioned Harmoni (Care UK) under an Alternative Provider Medical Services (APMS) contract to provide a walk-in and registered GP service at two sites – the Weston General Hospital (to the south of the town centre) and the Boulevard Healthcare Centre (in Central Ward of the town) – with the aim of reaching vulnerable patients.
Evaluation of the contract in 2011 concluded that the service was not delivering its specified outcomes and, in 2012, the PCT began an engagement process to consider changes. Various options for the future of services at the hospital and Boulevard sites were considered and reports were presented to the North Somerset HOSP in February and July 2012.
In late 2012, a further report was presented to the HOSP proposing the redesign of the hospital service as a nurse-led assessment unit intended to support the urgent care service. The registered list for this site would be transferred to the Boulevard which would remain open as a GP practice but without the walk-in service. The HOSP resolved to support the proposed changes at the hospital site and – concerned to ensure the continuation of care for vulnerable patients - requested that an update on patient numbers and the sustainability of the Boulevard GP practice be presented in six months’ time.

During negotiations between the PCT and Harmoni (Care UK) in early 2013, it became apparent that the service provider was unwilling to continue providing the GP service at the Boulevard. It was agreed that Harmoni (Care UK) would continue to provide the service until a procurement exercise for a new provider had been completed - up to but not beyond 30 September 2013.
Following changes to the organisation of the NHS in April 2013, responsibility for commissioning general medical services transferred to the NHS England BNSSSG area team. NHS England also assumed responsibility for the APMS contract and for the procurement exercise. Procurement activity commenced in May 2013 seeking an alternative provider for the Boulevard practice as a branch surgery since the list size was not considered to be financially viable as a stand-alone practice. Also in May 2013, patients and local stakeholders were contacted by NHS England to advise them of the tendering process for finding a new service provider. Patients were, at the same time, offered the opportunity to register with an alternative practice if they wished. 
Although four organisations registered an interest, no bids were received from potential providers by the closing date of 9 August 2013 for submission of invitations to tender. On 14 August 2013, following a request from the HOSP Chairman, NHS England advised that the exercise had been unsuccessful and that, having considered but discounted other possible options, the Boulevard Healthcare Centre would close with patients transferred to surrounding practices.
On 26 September 2013, NHS England provided a report to the HOSP on the procurement process, outcome and management of the patient registered list. The Boulevard practice closed on 30 September 2013.
During October and November 2013, the HOSP convened a working party to assess available information and to consult with stakeholders. A report was presented to the full Council which, on 14 January 2014, resolved to report the matter to the Secretary of State. 
The Council, on behalf of the HOSP, wrote to the Secretary of State on 3 February 2014 to refer the matter for his consideration.
Basis for referral

The referral letter of 3 February 2014 states that:
“The Council considers that this closure is not in the interests of the health services in the area for the following reasons:
· it represents a failure to sustain inequalities mitigations agreed between the then PCT and the Health Overview and Scrutiny Panel (following earlier proposals in February 2012 to close the GP led walk in Healthcare Centre formerly based at Weston General Hospital); and

· has resulted in a significant loss of service provision to the inhabitants of Central Ward, Weston-super-Mare (already identified in the area’s Joint Strategic Needs Assessment and People and Communities Strategy as an area of high deprivation with a concentration of people with significant health and social care needs).”

IRP view

With regard to the referral by the North Somerset Council, the Panel notes that: 

· The original purpose of the Boulevard Healthcare Centre was to provide more accessible health services for vulnerable patients in an area of identified high deprivation
· Changes to the hospital-based service were agreed by the HOSP in late 2012 along with a request for an update on patient numbers and sustainability of the Boulevard GP practice in six months’ time
· Responsibility for commissioning general medical services transferred to NHS England during the intervening period
· The existing service provider was unwilling to continue providing services beyond 30 September 2013 – a procurement exercise failed to find a new provider 
· At the HOSP Chairman’s request, the Panel was notified in August 2013 that a procurement exercise to identify a new provider for the Boulevard GP practice had been unsuccessful 
· The practice closed on 30 September 2013 – the process of transferring patients to surrounding practices is ongoing
Advice
The IRP offers its advice on a case-by-case basis taking account of the specific circumstances and issues of each referral. The Panel does not consider that a full review would add any value. Further local action by the NHS with the HOSP can address the issues raised.
That changes to these services and the contract covering them took place at the same time as the transfer of responsibility for commissioning primary care services was unfortunate to say the least. Loss of corporate knowledge is always a danger when such changes take place. It would appear that, in this instance, there was both a misplacing of documentation relating to the procurement exercise and a lack of understanding of the need to keep the HOSP informed and involved in the process. Indeed, it is unclear from the documentation provided whether the HOSP was ever advised of the need for a procurement exercise before the process had been completed. Working relationships have suffered as a consequence and it is important now that these are re-built and clear lines of communication established for effective future working. This should include sharing relevant information when it is requested, for example, regarding the previous procurement exercise.
The original aim of introducing these services – to reach the most vulnerable patients in the centre of Weston-super-Mare – was supported by all parties and remains as relevant today as it was in 2008. The priority now must be to ensure that the needs of these patients are being met. This includes both those who have registered with surrounding practices and the 300 plus patients who have yet to find alternative access to primary medical care. NHS England has documented the action being taken to identify and address the needs of these patients. Some of that action, notably in this case alcohol and drug misuse services, will be undertaken with the local authority. Co-operation across all relevant stakeholders will be essential to ensure the provision of appropriate co-ordinated care through integrated services.
NHS England, in collaboration with the HOSP and the clinical commissioning group, should assess action to date to assure themselves that appropriate services to meet the needs of vulnerable patients in central Weston-super-Mare are in place. Such assurance could usefully consider the involvement of mental health services, the potential impact of the loss of any surrounding GP practices and the overall vision for primary care provision in the area. Should any gaps in capacity or provision be identified through the process, it is reasonable to expect that appropriate resources will be made available to rectify the situation. It is now seven months since the Boulevard practice closed. A timetable for completing this work should be agreed by the bodies involved as a matter of urgency. 
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Yours sincerely

Lord Ribeiro CBE

Chairman, IRP

APPENDIX ONE

LIST OF DOCUMENTS RECEIVED

North Somerset Council
1 Letter of referral from Cllrs Willis, Ashton and McMurray to Secretary of State for Health, 3 February 2014
Attachments:
2 Appendix A: North Somerset Council, Report to the Council, Boulevard GP practice procurement, 14 January 2014
3 Appendix B: NHS England BNSSSG area team, Response to North Somerset HOSP, 28 November 2013
4 Appendix C: Public Health overview of health needs of Central Ward, Weston-super-Mare, North Somerset

NHS 
1
IRP template for providing initial assessment information


Attachments – files titled:
2
Attachment A (maps of area)
3
Attachment B (equality impact assessment)
4
Communications
5
Decision, funding, AT report
6
HOSP papers
7
Procurement documents
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